[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN







117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR



         



  
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452


   




JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

RULES COMMITTEE REDISTRICTING PUBLIC HEARING MINUTES
September 1, 2011
6:00 p.m.

Location:  FSCJ Deerwood Campus, Southside Boulevard
In attendance:  Committee Members Bill Bishop (Chair), Ray Holt, Matt Schellenberg, Clay Yarborough (arr. 6:05) and John Crescimbeni (arr. 6:09)
Excused: Lori Boyer, Johnny Gaffney
Guests: Council Member Robin Lumb
Also:  Bill Killingsworth – Planning and Development Department; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Jason Gabriel – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Steve Cassada – City Council Staff Services
Meeting Convened: 6:03 p.m.

Chairman Bishop convened the meeting and stated that this is the fourth Rules Committee public hearing over the course two weeks.  The committee is here to listen to the public’s input, not to engage in discussion or debate with speakers.  The Office of General Counsel representative will begin with a brief explanation of the legal issues involved in redistricting, after which the Planning and Development Department will present the map and explain the methodology that was used to create the draft plan recommended by the Reapportionment Committee.

Jason Gabriel of the Office of General Counsel made a brief presentation on the legal basis and requirements for the redistricting process.  The Florida Constitution and City Charter require that the City Council districts be redrawn every 10 years after the U.S. Census to equalize the population of the districts to comply with the “one person, one vote” standard.  The total county population is 864,263, so the target population of the 14 council districts is 61,733 and the target population for the 5 at-large residence areas is 172,853.  The City will be redistricting the council districts, the at-large residence areas, and the School Board districts which are composed of pairs of City Council districts.

The City Code and Charter say the districts must be as nearly equal in population as possible, must be compact, and must adequately represent the various interests of the City.  The Florida Statutes say that major physical boundaries (water bodies, major roadways, etc.) and municipal boundaries should be respected in the drawing of districts.  Race, gender and economic status may not be the primary reason for drawing district boundaries, nor may a district be drawn to intentionally help or hinder a category of citizens from being fairly represented.  Ms. Sidman stated that a memorandum prepared by General Counsel Cindy Laquidara giving a good overview of legal issues relating to redistricting is available for review on the Reapportionment Committee’s web site on the City Council web page.  She noted that the recent State Constitution amendments regarding the redistricting of Congressional and state legislative districts do not apply to the local redistricting process.  The City Council’s deadline for adopting a redistricting plan is November 18, 2011, 8 months from the date of official release of the Census data.  If the Council does not adopt a redistricting plan by that date, the process is referred to the circuit court to draw the districts.
Bill Killingsworth, Director of the Planning and Development Department made a PowerPoint presentation about how the draft plan was developed.  The department used Census data along with registered voter and voter turnout data from the last two general elections (the presidential contest of 2008 and the Mayor/City Council election of 2011).  The Census showed that the City grew by 11% in the past 10 years, but areas south and east of the river grew much faster than areas north and west, with the result that a district must move from the north/west to the south/east to keep the district populations within the maximum deviation.  The department worked from a set of basic criteria established by the Reapportionment Committee: 1) use total population as a basis; 2) balance compactness with representation of communities of interest; 3) no more than a maximum 10% deviation between the largest and smallest districts; 4) minimize river crossings; and 5) work from the existing districts as much as possible.  The department met with individual council members to see how they felt the new districts should be drawn and prepared a first draft map for the committee’s consideration.  Then a series of noticed council member public meetings were held, suggestions for changes were made, and the map was refined several times to produce the result you see today.  Mr. Killingsworth repeated the November 18th deadline for Council adoption of a plan and stated that the new districts would become effective for the next general consolidated government elections that take place at least 9 months after the date the new plan is adopted.
Public Comment
James Green of Awake Jacksonville advocated for compact districts based on neighborhoods.  He disagrees with District 2 being split between the Northside and Arlington; District 3 shouldn’t encompass UNF; District 7 is far too large and irrationally shaped.  He is glad to see that District 1 in Arlington is restored to a complete district without the finger of District 7.
Maria Machin, President of League of United Latin American Citizens and a member of Awake Jacksonville state that ethnicity is not the same thing as race.  The plan and data tables as proposed take no account of Jacksonville’s growing Hispanic population.

Conrad Markle of Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County stated that he opposed consolidation in 1967 because of the effect that it would have on the lifestyle of county residents.  The City Charter has become set in stone and is considered unalterable, but maybe it’s time some changes were made.  He questioned why proposed District 7 is so crazily shaped.

John Waddell stated that the minutes of the August 4th Reapportionment Committee meeting clearly reflect that a committee member opposed the map then under consideration because one of the four minority access districts had a black population of under 60%.  Race is not supposed to be the primary factor in drawing districts, but that council member is on record saying that it is.
Linda Mask stated that she has lived all over Jacksonville and has settled on the Westside.  She is Treasurer of the Watermill homeowner’s association and opposes the neighborhoods of Watermill and Chimney Lakes being cut in half by district lines.  She opposes a paid School Board and advocated for 21 unpaid School Board members who would then be able to represent much smaller, more manageable districts.  

Carol Donofrio likes the Southside districts as they are proposed, as they seem to meet the criteria as outlined.

John Libby stated that the Westside and Northside districts could be better.  He has developed a proposal that would keep all of the Argyle area together in a single district, pushes Districts 8 and 9 further to the north, and makes District 14 more compact.  A look at the voting data shows that 45-50% minority population in a district will pretty much guarantee the election of a Democrat, which is a permissible criterion for redistricting.
Suzanne Jenkins agrees with the plan for the Southside districts except for the finger of District 7 that splits the Southbank/San Marco area.  There is no need to bring a district across the river to specifically collect minority population.  Jacksonville is a growing, changing city and we can’t be stuck in the old patterns.  Use recognizable neighborhoods as the basis for redistricting and respect established boundaries.  She thanked the committee for their public service.
Frank Morgan, President of the Baymeadows Civic Council and a member of the Southeast CPAC, is generally pleased with the map and is glad that the Baymeadows area is no longer going to be divided and a part connected to the Beaches district.  He thanked the Planning Department for doing the redistricting plan in-house and saving the City considerable money.  He thanked Council Members Gulliford, Boyer and Schellenberg for coming to community meetings to discuss and listen to the community’s input on the redistricting process.
Alberta Espy does not like District 2 being split between the Northside and Arlington but realizes that some district has to cross somewhere to make the numbers balance.  The San Marco district seems to be somewhat off, but the committee appears to be willing to change the Beaches district so that it gains its extra population along the Intracoastal Waterway and not all the way inland to UNF.  She was disappointed that so few Democrats chose to run for election in the last City Council elections, presumably because most of the current districts have been drawn to be unfriendly to Democrats.  She hopes the committee will consider how to make the new districts more competitive so that Democrats will be encouraged to run and provide real electoral choices.
Lavoyus Partlow state that his neighborhood is proposed to be split up and connected to a part of town that the residents don’t have any connection to.  The plan wrecks his neighborhood and harms the Myrtle Avenue Improvement Association that has worked so hard to improve the community.

Celia Miller of Durkeeville called the redistricting process flawed.  Florida is last in the U.S. in education and Jacksonville is last in Florida.  The proposed map does not reflect One Vision, One City.  A historic district is being destroyed.  John Libby has shown that there don’t need to be river crossings to produce a map that works.  Redistricting shouldn’t be about political gerrymandering and incumbent protection.  The current northwest area council members are not adequately representing her community’s interests.

Glorious Johnson stated that the council members who should be at these meetings are not attending and don’t represent their communities as they should.  The proposed map has 4 districts within a mile of her house in the urban core.  Minority districts have done the community no favors in the past.

Terry Lorrince, Executive Director of Downtown Vision, Inc., stated that the downtown area is currently split among 3 districts and the DVI board is satisfied with that arrangement.  Downtown needs more help and attention and more council representation should help that.  DVI is satisfied with District 7 having all of the Northbank downtown, but would like to see District 5 have all of the Southbank area without the finger of District 7 splitting the area.

Ricky Anderson of the Eastside Neighborhood Association in District 7 disagrees with the district going all the way to the far Northside because that’s not what the district should be about.  Don’t worry about protecting incumbents, make the districts more compact.  District 7 as proposed will be very difficult to represent because it extends so far north and also crosses onto the Southside.
Bill Lewis, President of the Argyle Area Civic Council, stated that the City Charter calls for logical and compact districts and that is what is needed.  We don’t need 60%+ minority districts.  Jerry Holland has been very helpful in the redistricting process.  Jacksonville has elected numerous black candidates in a majority white city to prove that point.  He favors the John Libby proposal for unifying the Argyle area.

Rod Morrell stated that the proposed map certainly does not exemplify One City, One Vision.  We don’t need districts that create de facto segregation.  Jacksonville is a city that is good at failure, and this proposal demonstrates that.

Chairman Bishop thanked FSCJ for its hospitality and stated that the council members would stay after adjournment to answer any further questions or discuss the plan with interested citizens.  The next public hearing on the redistricting plan will be at the City Council meeting on September 13th at City Hall.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:08 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

9.2.11
Posted: 12:00 p.m.

PAGE  
4

